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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of March 9, 2006

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Lentz called the regular meeting to order at 8:00 p.m. and apologized for being late.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hunter, Jameel and Lentz


Absent:
Commissioner Hawawini


Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune and Community Development Technician Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA


Commissioner Jameel noted that Commissioner Hunter was not able to participate in the Commission’s consideration of Item 2 of “New Business,” the public hearing on the Humboldt Road project.  He recommended continuing that item to the next meeting so a quorum would be present.  Chairman Lentz proposed dealing with that issue when that agenda item was came up.


Commissioner Hunter suggested moving the “Old Business” selection of officers after “New Business.”


Commissioner Jameel moved to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.

CONSENT CALENDAR

1.
Approval of Draft Minutes of January 26, 2006


2.
Approval of Draft Minutes of February 9, 2006


Referring to the February 9 minutes, last page, under “Items Initiated by the Commission,” Commissioner Hunter acknowledged making the comment at the end of the paragraph but recommended deleting it.  He said the point he wanted to make was that new appointments were pending, so any questions about potential conflicts of interest should be brought to the City Council’s attention.  Other Commissioners agreed to delete that sentence.


Commissioner Hunter moved to approve the minutes of the January 26 and February 9 meetings with that amendment.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and unanimously approved.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

None.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Lentz acknowledged receipt of materials pertaining to items on the agenda.


Commissioner Hunter noted a letter from Anja Miller regarding the joint meeting between the City Council and Planning Commission with respect to scoping for the Baylands Environmental Impact Report.  He said Ms. Miller expressed concerns about the limited time provided for public comments at that session.  Commissioner Jameel stated that another letter on the same subject had been sent to the City Council and Planning Commission from Local Power.

NEW BUSINESS

1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  3795 Bayshore Boulevard; Use Permit UP-1-06, Use Permit for outside storage and light maintenance of buses; Otohiro Suzuki, Skyline Coach, Inc., applicant; Brisbane Tunnel LLC, owner; APN 007-150-070


Senior Planner Tune said this applicant is requesting Use Permit approval to use the existing paved yard at the old Southern Pacific Railroad tunnel to store approximately 15 to 25 tour buses.  Proposed operations will include washing buses, emptying sewage tanks and performing light maintenance and repairs.  Senior Planner Tune advised that outside storage of trucks and equipment, when properly screened, is a conditional use in the M-1 District, but all other uses, including bus repair, are required to be within a building.  Accordingly, staff recommends that the proposed use only be allowed subject to the requirements that Design Permit and Building Permit applications be submitted for design and construction of a bus maintenance shed.  In addition, Senior Planner Tune noted, staff recommends conditions requiring maintenance of the existing landscaped screen along Bayshore Boulevard and compliance with stormwater pollution prevention standards.


Senior Planner Tune said the storage containers that provide screening along the east side of the site do not appear to comply with the required setbacks.  Staff suggests that these be replaced with a 6-foot-tall fence, the design of which would be subject to approval by the Community Development Director.  Additional conditions of approval are recommended to comply with building, fire, police, public health, public utilities, and Public Works Department requirements.


Senior Planner Tune stated that the agenda report was prepared before the City received comments from the attorneys for VWR International, the owner of the land through which the buses would access the proposed storage yard.  The attorneys raised concerns regarding potential impacts on traffic and employee parking along the access route, as well as the poor condition of the southern end of the driveway.


Senior Planner Tune said that if the Planning Commission finds the project may have a reasonable possibility of resulting in significant impacts, it should direct staff to prepare an Initial Study for the project.  Under State law, he noted, the City only has until March 25 to determine whether a Negative Declaration is required.  Senior Planner Tune stated that the applicant will have to pay for environmental review fee, as well as for any necessary traffic studies.


Commissioner Hunter noted staff is recommending preserving and maintaining the natural landscaping in one area.  He suggested adding a provision requiring replacement of landscaping material that is not successful.  Senior Planner Tune indicated that language can be added.


Commissioner Hunter observed that the Police Department recommends security lighting, and he suggested requiring anti-glare lighting.  Senior Planner Tune referred to Condition J articulating that intent.


Commissioner Hunter asked if staff’s analysis took into consideration any of the traffic concerns raised by VWR.  Senior Planner Tune replied that those comments were not received until after the staff report had been prepared.  He added that the purpose of the public hearing process is to take input from adjoining property owners and others who might be affected, with the Planning Commission making the final determination as to what action to take.


Senior Planner Tune said the staff report raised questions about access and maneuvering of buses when they arrive at the site.  He noted traffic counts can be conducted if the Planning Commission feels further investigation of this issue is warranted.  Commissioner Jameel recommended looking into these issues.  He expressed concern about safety impacts given the traffic on Bayshore Boulevard.


Commissioners asked about current regulations regarding storage containers.  Senior Planner Tune said the Zoning Ordinance does not allow outdoor storage of materials or equipment without a Use Permit, but it does not address storage containers.  He noted that sheds are specifically allowed for storing materials and equipment.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and invited the applicant to speak first.


Sherman Little, representing Brisbane Tunnel LLC, the property owner, said Mr. Suzuki, the applicant, was out of town and unable to be present.  He clarified that the storage containers were placed on the site as a fence or barrier to deter dumping, and they are not being used to store anything.


Mr. Little stated that Mr. Suzuki has been in the tour bus maintenance business for over twenty years.  He noted buses are much more maneuverable than large trucks, and they will not create additional safety or traffic hazards.  He said VWR sometimes blocks the fire lane, and employees park along the road, but buses will still have plenty of room for access.  Mr. Little added that Caltrans and Union Pacific Railroad use the access road as well.  


Mr. Little assured the Planning Commission that mud and stormwater issues, as well as paving, will be addressed.


Commissioner Hunter asked if Mr. Suzuki was operating his business at the site already.  Mr. Little said Mr. Suzuki recently moved buses to the site because he had to move from a previous site and was not aware of the Use Permit requirement.  He added that bus maintenance is being done off-site.


Commissioner Jameel suggested contacting Caltrans, Union Pacific Railroad, and any other access road users to find out if they have objections to the proposed use.


Commissioner Jameel noted the VWR letter indicates there are disputes over some ownership and easement rights.  Mr. Little said he had not seen the letter and could not comment.


Community Development Director Prince asked who owned the underlying property.  Mr. Little responded that property is owned by the Joint Powers Board, and various businesses have licenses to use the land.


Chairman Lentz asked if constructing a bus maintenance shed would obstruct access or impair maneuverability.  Mr. Little said the site is large enough to accommodate a shed without a problem.  He added that the details still need to be worked out.  


Chairman Lentz asked if the conditions proposed by the staff were acceptable, and Mr. Little confirmed that they were. 


Chairman Lentz clarified that the proposal calls for only storing and washing buses at the site until a shed is built.  Mr. Little said  they still don’t have a sewer hook-up, so no washing is taking place now.  He added that the applicant hopes to resolve the sewer issues so water fixtures can be installed in the future.


Chairman Lentz invited comments from members of the public.


Steve Atkinson, an attorney with Steefel, Levitt & Weiss, representing VWR, expressed his opinion that a CEQA categorical exemption is not applicable for this project because of the unusual circumstances with respect to access.  He noted buses have to enter from Bayshore Avenue and execute tight turns within the parking lot itself.  He urged the City to require an Initial Study in this case.


Mr. Atkinson observed that the property’s adjacency to a sensitive environmental area is another special circumstance, and special care needs to be taken to control stormwater runoff and drainage into the Bay.


With respect to the Use Permit findings, Mr. Atkinson noted the Planning Commission must find the use is not detrimental to the environment or the public.    He pointed out that the proposal calls for buses to use the fire lane for access, creating a potential hazard for emergency responders.  Mr. Atkinson expressed his opinion that the facts in this case do not support the findings necessary for a Use Permit.


In the event the Planning Commission decides to approve the Use Permit, Mr. Atkinson recommended adding conditions requiring an on-site demonstration of how buses would maneuver to reach the site, limiting bus access during peak periods, limiting the number of trips to 80 per day and paving the access road.


Mr. Atkinson advised that in conversations with the property owner, questions were raised about whether this project fits within the scope of the license agreement.  He recommended that the City not allow the applicant to use the property in violation of the Zoning Ordinance before a use permit is granted.


In response to questions from Commissioners, Mr. Atkinson explained that VWR’s primary concerns are related to the size and number of vehicles involved.  He said he did not think the fire road could be widened to accommodate buses and fire trucks, raising fire safety issues.  He recommended setting limits on the size and number of vehicles at the site.    


Commissioner Hunter asked about truck traffic to and from VWR.  David Smeltser, VWR, said upwards of 24 trucks come to VWR per day, most of which are 53-foot trailer rigs.  He noted the parking lot on the western side of the building is already very congested, with limited room for turning.


Mr. Smeltser talked about potential impacts on VWR operations and employee morale.  He noted increased traffic and dust will create problems because the road along the southern portion of the property is poorly maintained.  He said VWR operates between 5:30 a.m. to 7:30 p.m., with peak activity between 6:00 and 11:00 a.m. and after 2:00 p.m.  He added that most of VWR’s 400 employees leave during their lunch breaks.


Commissioner Hunter said there was mention about loading and unloading taking place in the fire lane, and he asked for clarification.  Mr. Smeltser responded that he was unaware that was taking place, and he promised to follow up.


Chairman Lentz asked about traffic flow through the VWR site.  Mr. Smeltser said most loading takes place on the western side.  Trucks enter from Bayshore Boulevard and continue along the west side of the site.  He added that there is employee parking on both sides of the building.


Commissioner Hunter asked Mr. Smeltser to comment on the maneuverability of 53-foot rigs as opposed to tour buses.  Mr. Smeltser expressed his opinion that the joint between the trailer and cab on a truck rig gives greater flexibility for turning and maneuvering than buses, but buses may have better visibility than trucks.


Michael Greene, attorney, said he was speaking on behalf of 150 Spear Street Associates, owner of the adjacent property at 3745 Bayshore occupied by VWR.  He noted his client’s property provides sole access to the project site.


Mr. Greene expressed support for all the comments made by Mr. Atkinson in his letter.  He said his client feels strongly that access and circulation present major health and safety concerns.  He pointed out that the place where buses would exit and turn into the oncoming traffic lane provides only a short area to merge, and the blind turn in the oncoming lane makes the proposal extremely dangerous.


Mr. Greene observed that the peak hours for the applicant’s operations will coincide with VWR’s, and the bus traffic, when added to the employee parking and other vehicles using the access road, will create serious congestions. 


Mr. Greene questioned whether vehicle maintenance was an appropriate use for the M-1 district, even inside a building.  He believed that the intent of allowing limited outside storage is for vehicles incidental to a manufacturing use.  Mr. Greene also noted the similar project approved at 55 Industrial Way had significant differences, because there were no traffic and circulation issues, and the amount of vehicle maintenance was much less.


Mr. Greene observed that the staff report expresses strong reservations about this project.  He said that even though the proposed conditions require mitigation of various issues, they will be difficult and burdensome for staff to enforce.  He objected to allowing the applicant to carry on this use without the City’s permission and without further study of the traffic and safety impacts.


Mr. Greene stated his opinion that the proposed use violates the license agreement, which allows the applicant to use the driveway, unless the use interferes unreasonably with use of the driveway by others.  He said the additional traffic and intensity of use being proposed will interfere with use by others.


Mr. Greene advised that the applicant did not attempt to contact VWR to obtain feedback in advance of the application.  He acknowledged that this was a small parcel, and the owner has a right to make reasonable use of the property, but not at the expense of public health and safety and impacts on others.  He recommended denying the application.


Commissioner Hunter said the cross-license agreement gives the owner the right to relocate the driveway or parking lot.  He suggested considering a change in configuration to better meet the needs of the tenants.  Mr. Greene responded that it might be possible to reconfigure the site plan. 


Chairman Lentz commented that the diagram indicates turning and maneuvering room is very limited.  Mr. Little clarified that the drawing was not accurate; he offered to provide a demonstration to show how buses can be moved around the site.


Commissioner Jameel asked about some of the distances between points on the diagram, and Senior Planner Tune explained the measurements.  Mr. Little said there will be a maximum of 20 buses stored at the site at any given time, and half of the 80 trips per day estimated by staff will be car trips.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hunter moved to close the public hearing.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and unanimously approved, and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Jameel commented that there appear to be some real safety concerns with respect to this application that need to be addressed.  He noted the exit turn at the narrow part of the road, given the blind curve, the limited sight distance for the oncoming lane, and the presence of large trucks, is very dangerous.  He observed that the applicant is not proposing any road widening or other improvements to mitigate that hazard.


Commissioner Jameel said he was also concerned about possible impacts on Bayshore Boulevard and Highway 101 traffic, especially when the Baylands project is being constructed.  He recommended that the applicant give these issues more study and consider ways of improving sight distances, widening the driveway, and improving turning radiuses to make the use safer.  


Commissioner Jameel emphasized the importance of all the parties coming to agreement on possible impacts and appropriate mitigation measures.  He urged the applicant to contact nearby property owners to obtain their input.  He suggested requiring the applicant to provide a demonstration, safety analysis, and traffic study, along with proposed mitigation measures.  Commissioner Jameel also recommended that the Fire Department review the proposal to determine if it complies with fire access codes.


Commissioner Jameel pointed out that this facility is situated next to an environmentally sensitive area, warranting greater caution when considering possible impacts.  He stressed the need for strict City enforcement of applicable regulations and conditions.


Community Development Director Prince commented that given the information submitted for the record so far, a categorical exemption from CEQA may not be appropriate.  He suggested having the City Attorney review the access and cross-license issues.


Director Prince recommended that the Planning Commission first address the issue of whether the proposed use is appropriate for the site so the applicant can be spared unnecessary time and expense.


Commissioner Hunter said he felt no prejudice against Mr. Suzuki for using the site before realizing he needed a Use Permit, or for Mr. Little for supporting the use.  He indicated he had concerns about vehicles so large entering the site through the parking lot along an access road used by trucks and employee cars.


Commissioner Hunter commented that he did not favor allowing uses beyond parking and storing of buses for this site.  He said the location, number of people, existing traffic, and maneuverability are definite concerns.  He recommended requiring a demonstration to show there is sufficient room to accommodate the buses and other traffic.  Rather than approving a Use Permit at this time, he suggested directing that an Initial Study be conducted to provide more information about environmental impacts.


Chairman Lentz encouraged the applicant to work with the other access road users and propose mitigation measures to make conditions safer. 


Director Prince suggested it might be better to continue the matter to allow time for the applicant to consider whether to proceed with the Negative Declaration process and for the City Attorney to review the license issues.  Commissioners expressed support for this approach.


Commissioner Jameel urged the applicant to work with tenants and owners of the adjacent property to arrive at a consensus as to the proposed use.  He noted the safety analysis should take all of the current road users and their operations into account, and the traffic analysis should consider adequacy of the sight lines along Bayshore Boulevard.


Commissioner Hunter asked how important the light maintenance use was for Mr. Suzuki’s business.  Mr. Little said typical activities would be changing oil, changing tires, and replacing mirrors.  He added that he was unable to answer for Mr. Suzuki as to the importance of these activities.


Director Prince recommended continuing the matter so the applicant could be present.


Commissioners asked how the current use of the site would be handled.  Director Prince said he thought the operation should cease until a Use Permit is issued.  He added that he would consult with the City Attorney for his advice.  Commissioners expressed support for this course of action.


Commissioner Jameel moved to continue this matter to the April 13 meeting.  The motion was seconded by Chairman Lentz and unanimously approved.


2.
PUBLIC HEARING:  Unrecorded Brisbane Acres Lot 34 Ptn., South of 1100 Humboldt Road; Variance to allow 5-ft. side setbacks for three new single-family residences approved through density transfer; Joel Diaz, applicant; Humboldt Road Partners, owner; APN 007-554-030


Chairman Lentz noted this item would have to be continued due to lack of a quorum with Commissioner Hunter’s inability to participate and the Commission currently having only 4 members.


Community Development Director Prince said this item will appear on the next regular meeting agenda.

OLD BUSINESS

1.
Selection of Officers


Commissioner Hunter moved to continue this item to the April 13 meeting.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and unanimously approved.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


Community Development Director Prince expressed his appreciation to all Planning Commissioners for attending the first Baylands EIR scoping session on March 2.  He said all but two of the CEQA environmental factors were identified as having potentially significant impacts, and they will be addressed in detail in the EIR.  Director Prince noted the process of scoping the EIR and identifying alternatives will continue.  


Director Prince advised that a third Baylands EIR scoping meeting has been scheduled for April 27.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioner Jameel commented that many people were upset that they did not get a chance to speak at the first EIR scoping session, and some suggested that Councilmembers and Planning Commissioners should not have spent so much time talking.  He said he assured people that the City Council will accommodate public input by scheduling additional meetings as necessary.


Community Development Director Prince noted the Council was following normal protocol; he added that the meeting started a bit late, and the consultant’s presentation was longer than anticipated.  He added that it was unfortunate that time ran out before many people had a chance to speak.  Director Prince advised that the Council is trying to adhere to a consistent time for adjournment of its meetings.  He confirmed Commissioner Jameel’s understanding that the City Council will make sure sufficient public input opportunities are provided.


Commissioner Jameel observed that many people’s comments were actually more germane to the future review of the Draft EIR than to scoping.  He said he understood the purpose was to apply the CEQA checklist and make sure nothing of significance was left out of the EIR, and to come to agreement as to what the people of Brisbane want to see as alternatives.


Director Prince agreed, and suggested approaching the scoping in terms of what should not be in the EIR rather than what should be included.  He noted the City can play a critical role in identifying alternatives, and this process often results in an improved project that incorporates the best features from the alternatives.  He encouraged members of the public to provide input and submit their comments to the City.


Director Prince advised that the City plans to hold a separate series of workshops focusing on development of the EIR alternatives.  Commissioner Jameel recommended doing the alternatives analysis first.  Director Prince said CEQA mandates the sequence of steps in the process.  He noted the alternatives will have to be analyzed equally in the EIR with the potential impacts of the project, and that analysis will help identify features that should be included in the eventual project.


Commissioner Jameel emphasized the importance of finding out more about what neighboring jurisdictions are planning so those projects can be factored in as cumulative impacts.  Commissioner Hunter suggested bringing these issues up at the next scoping session.


Director Prince observed that development is a privilege, and the City has an opportunity to make sure the project is consistent with what the community wants.


Commissioner Hunter said he was saddened by the departure of Commissioner Kerwin.  He recommended that the Planning Commission formally acknowledge and thank Brad Kerwin for his service on the Commission.  He noted Mr. Kerwin was an outstanding Planning Commissioner and served the community in many roles.  


Chairman Lentz proposed inviting Mr. Kerwin to a future meeting and presenting him with a plaque.  


Chairman Lentz noted that Director Prince informed him at the last Open Space and Ecology Committee meeting that there have been no appeals regarding the Planning Commission’s approval of the proposal at 8 Thomas Avenue.  He congratulated the Commission for its role in arriving at a positive outcome.


Commissioner Hunter asked about the possibility of continuing the public input portion of the joint meeting.  Director Prince said protocol calls for the City Council to conduct the meeting, and the Commission’s role is to provide input.  He noted dates have already been set for additional meetings.


Commissioner Jameel said he was disappointed that none of the other Planning Commissioners would be attending this year’s Planners Institute meeting.  He noted the meeting provides a worthwhile opportunity to interact in an informal setting.  Chairman Lentz said he would see if he could rearrange his schedule.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Hunter moved to adjourn to the special joint meeting with the City Council on March 21, 2006, and to cancel the regular meeting on March 23, 2006.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and unanimously approved.   The meeting was adjourned at 10:22 p.m.  

________________________________

______________________________

William Prince, Director,



Cliff Lentz, Chairman

Community Development Department

Planning Commission

